JOINT MEETING BETWEEN THE EXECUTIVE AND REPRESENTATIVES
FROM THE PARISH COUNCILS
MONDAY 30 NOVEMBER 2009 AT 7.00 PM
PRESENT:
Councillor M Mitchelson (Chairman) (Carlisle City Council)

Councillor J Mallinson (Carlisle City Council)


Councillor B Earp (Carlisle City Council)


Councillor M Bowman (Carlisle City Council)


Councillor O Luckley (Carlisle City Council)


Councillor G Ellis (Carlisle City Council)


Councillor R Auld (Chairman, Carlisle Parish Councils


Association and Dalston Parish Council)


Ms F Gosling (Burtholme Parish Council)


Mrs M Ryan (Burtholme Parish Council)


Councillor M Pate (Beaumont Parish Council)


Mr D Hammond (Nicholforest Parish Council)


Councillor Mrs Forsyth (Arthuret Parish Council)


Mrs K Johnson (Arthuret Parish Council)


Councillor W Graham (Hayton Parish Council)


Councillor S Bowman (Hayton Parish Council)


Councillor B Craig (Dalston Parish Council)


Councillor D Rutherford (Irthington Parish Council)


Councillor H Kay (Hethersgill Parish Council)


Mr C Moth (Hethersgill Parish Council)


Councillor K Mackintosh (Cummersdale Parish Council)


Councillor Ms J Holland (Wetheral Parish Council)


Councillor S Reynolds (Walton Parish Council)


Mrs S Kyle (Walton Parish Council)


Mr D Johnson (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council)


Councillor I Powley (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council)


Councillor Mrs J Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council)


Mrs P Macdonald (Orton Parish Council)


Councillor W Little (Orton Parish Council)


Councillors D Morton & J Tootle were also in attendance as observers.

ALSO PRESENT :


Maggie Mooney (Town Clerk & Chief Executive)


Jason Gooding (Deputy Town Clerk & Strategic Director)


Mr M Lambert (Assistant Director (Governance))


Mr P Mason (Assistant Director (Resources))


Mr C Hardman (Local Plans & Conservation Manager)

Phil Gray (Green Spaces Manager)

Elizabeth Allnutt (Parks Assistant)

Claire Rankin (Rural Development Officer)

Mr D Sheard (Cumbria County Council)


Ms J Gardner (Cumbria County Council)


Mr G Richardson (Cumbria Association of Local Councils)


Rachel Rooney 


Ian Dixon

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Bloxham (Carlisle City Council), Ms A McCallum (Stanwix Rural Parish Council), Councillor C Ridley (Brampton Parish Council), Councillor C Nicholson (Stanwix Rural Parish Council), Councillor J Harris and Councillor M Ridley (Irthington Parish Council) and Gwen Dumpleton (Secretary, Carlisle Parish Council’s Association).
2.
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed Councillor R Auld to his first meeting following his appointment as Chair of the Carlisle Parish Councils Association, and also welcomed the Mayor and other City Councillors who were in attendance as observers.

3.
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting between the City Council’s Executive and Representatives of Parish Councils held on 15 June 2009 were circulated.
RESOLVED – That the Minutes be received and agreed as a true record of the meeting.

4.
MATTERS ARISING
Pursuant to Minute 11(4) Guy Richardson (CALC) reported that he had held meetings with the Council’s Head of Planning Services to discuss a number of issues which Parish Councils wished to raise in relation to the Development Control processes. 
He added that the Head of Planning Services had subsequently written to the Carlisle Parish Councils Association to clarify the City Council’s position.  Following consideration of the letter by the Parish Councils Association Executive, a number of issues had been raised which the Parishes wished to discuss in respect of Development Control processes operating in the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the Council’s Local Plans and Conservation Manager contact the Carlisle Parish Councils Association and arrange a meeting early in the new year to discuss procedures in respect of Parish Council input into the City Council’s Development Control processes.

Pursuant to Minute 7, Councillor Holland raised the issue of footpath maintenance and the possibility of devolving the funding for footpath maintenance to Parish Councils.

RESOLVED – That the matter be considered further under the item later in the agenda regarding locality working.
5.
ALLOTMENTS IN RURAL AREAS
The Director of Community Services circulated a copy of Report CS.56/09 regarding Allotment Provision by Parish Councils.  The report set out the provision under the Allotment Act 1908 which requires Allotment Authorities to provide allotments for residents in their areas if they considered that there was a demand.  Should there by a demand the authority would need to provide a sufficient number of plots.
The Director added that where Parish and Town Councils existed, allotment provision was their responsibility and not the responsibility of the District Council.  He informed Members that within the Carlisle district allotments were provided by Parish Councils in Longtown and Brampton.  In addition, the City Council provided 4 plots within the Dalston Parish.  He added that the City Council’s Allotment Officer had dealt with queries from a number of other parishes and also added that there were a number of areas where electors had petitioned the relevant parish to provide allotments.

The Director added that the 1908 Allotment Act allowed for parishes to pursue compulsory purchase of land for allotments and also provided for the principal local authority to act on the parishes behalf in acquiring the land by compulsory purchase order, although all expenses incurred would be the parishes responsibility.   He also identified staff and contacts from the City Council’s Green Spaces Team who would be able to assist and advise parishes in matters relating to the setting up and running of allotment sites.

The Director set out a number of future actions which related to the need  for parishes to be aware of their responsibility for allotment provision and for accessing demand and suggested that parishes would benefit from pooling information and a joint approach to the issues.  It was further suggested that a joint approach from the Carlisle Parishes could be made to the Cumbria Association of Local Councils, the National Association of Local Councils and the National Society of Allotments and Leisure Gardeners for further advice and assistance.
Councillor Mrs Pattinson (Brampton) commented that the Parish Council currently provided 18 allotments on land which it owned and queried whether this was sufficient or whether they would be required to provide additional sites. Ms Allnutt commented that the Act required parishes to provide a sufficient number of plots and a provision of 15/20 plots per one thousand households had been accepted as a target.  

Councillor Mrs Pattinson (Brampton) indicated that this would place a significant burden on the Parish Council in respect of the costs of providing land for the allotments fencing, making the area good and the Parish Council would need to spend alot for the benefit of a small number of people.  She added that there was approximately 4,000 people in Brampton which would mean a  further 3 allotment sites would need to be provided.

Ms Allnutt commented that it may be that the provision of allotments could be self funding as there would be an opportunity for the Parish to apply for grants and could also explore the possibility of establishing a community organisation to enable the plot owners to form their own organisation and take over the responsibility for the administration and maintenance of their own sites.
Councillor Auld queried whether any other parishes had sought the views of their parishioners on the level of demand for allotments.

Councillor Holland (Wetheral) commented that Wetheral Parish Council had sent out their own questionnaire and had received requests for 30 allotments and on the basis of the information available this indicated that the Parish would be required to provide some 35-40 plots.  She added that some land within the Parish had been offered for this purpose with additional land obtained at a peppercorn rent.  The Parish Council were however seeking to provide allotments within each ward in the Parish in order to provide equitable provision and in that respect identifying and acquiring land within the different wards within the Parish could be costly.

Ms Allnutt commented that the rent charged for the allotment provision should cover the cost of maintaining and providing the site, but the Parish would need to find the money up front to purchase the areas.

Mr P Gray noted that some areas on the outskirts of Carlisle were currently being developed and the City Council was taking steps to try and persuade developers to provide land for the purpose of providing allotments.
Councillor Graham (Hayton) indicated that there had been 21 enquiries for the provision of allotments within the Hayton Parish and discussions were ongoing with landowners.  He questioned whether parishes could use compulsory purchase powers to provide land for allotments.  
Ms Allnutt commented that the advice from the National Society of Allotments and Leisure Gardeners did not recommend the use of compulsory purchase powers but highlighted  the provision in the 1908 Allotment Act which enabled authorities to lease land and suggested that this was a better solution.  She added however that this also gave powers to class the land as statutory allotment land which could be leased at the agricultural rate which was approximately £100 per acre.  However, if parishes pursued the possibility of leasing the land from landowners, it could be classed as temporary allotment land which could revert more easily in the future and the land could be leased at a higher price.  She suggested that it was preferable to follow the voluntary leasing option than the compulsory lease or the compulsory purchase.

Councillor Auld noted the position in Wetheral and Hayton Parishes and commented that if a significant number of parishes were required to respond to expressions of demand for allotments within their Parish, whether the resources would be able to cope with the demand.
6.
TRANSFORMATION UPDATE
Pursuant to Minute 8 of the June meeting,  the Town Clerk and Chief Executive updated Parish Council Representatives on progress with the Transformation Programme for the City Council.   She reminded Members that she had appraised the June meeting of progress with the review of the City Council’s priorities, and that following that meeting the City Council had began the process of appointing a new Senior Management Team.
The Town Clerk informed Representatives that a number of internal candidates had recently been appointed to the Strategic Management Team;            Dr Gooding had been appointed as Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive and Strategic Director, Mark Lambert appointed as the Assistant Director (Governance) and Peter Mason as the Assistant Director (Resources).  She added that the Council had now embarked on the second stage of the recruitment process and would shortly be considering applications for appointment to the post of Strategic Director and the remaining Assistant Director posts.  The Council had received a good response to the adverts for vacancies and she anticipated that the new Strategic Management Team would shortly be in place following which arrangements would be made to introduce the members of the team to Parish Councils.  In the meantime the Town Clerk and Chief Executive indicated that she would circulate details of the interim arrangements in relation to staff who were acting up prior to the new appointments taking up their positions.
The Town Clerk added that a number of staff who had previously made up the Senior Management Team had left or were shortly to leave the authority. A key driver of the Transformation process had been the need to make efficiencies and provide an effective organisation. She also added that the Council in drawing up the new structure had recognised the need to reduce the level of revenue spending in response to the current economic position, and the possibility of further cuts in public spending being made following the General Election in 2010.

RESOLVED – That the reports be noted.

7.
MONITORING THE PARISH CHARTER
Councillor Mrs Bowman presented a report on the City Council’s actions in monitoring the Parish Charter.  She reminded the meeting that the Charter contained a series of commitments made by the City, Parishes and County Councils and she set out a table which outlined the progress which had been made by the City Council against the commitments made in the Charter.  The table indicated the actions which were either in place, in progress or to be initiated, and also highlighted the areas which had been identified as priority actions in January 2008.
Councillor Mrs Bowman added that the County Council also monitored the implementation of their commitments within the Charter and that the Cumbria Association of Local Councils also undertook to monitor the implementation of the Charter in terms of progress made by parishes.
Councillor Bowman further commented that the Charter was due to be reviewed no later than 2011, and she suggested that at the joint meeting in December 2010 consideration could be given as to how that review would be carried out. 
In terms of the individual actions, Councillor Bowman reported that the City Council had made progress against their various commitments set out within the Charter, with the exception of the commitment relating to the production of a guide for Parish Councils in respect of media contacts and the commitment to offer Quality Councils the opportunity to receive a level of IT service, similar to that received by City Councillors.
Councillor Auld highlighted the commitment for the City Council to invite Parish Representatives to participate in appropriate committees, working parties and meetings, when policies and implementation plans affecting parishes were being discussed.  Councillor Auld suggested that parishes were not being approached and involved early enough in such processes, and he hoped that both the County Council and the City Council could consider further how the views of parishes on matters affecting individual parish areas were sought.

Councillor Auld also commented on communications between the parishes and the principal authorities and expressed some frustration on behalf of parishes that parishes did not receive responses and in some cases acknowledgement letters in respect of correspondence with the City and County Councils.  Councillor Auld also acknowledged that parishes also needed to respond to correspondence from the City and County Councils within appropriate timescales.
Ms K Johnson (Arthuret) highlighted the position in regard to letters which had been sent to the County Council in relation to transport from Longtown to William Howard School.  She indicated that the Parish Council had not received a response for over 9 weeks from the County Council, although the local MP had forwarded copies of 2 responses which he had received from the County Council on the same matter, without the Parish Council been written to directly.

Mr Ritchie (CALC) commented that it was a challenge for CALC to monitor 5 different Parish Charters within the County.  He intended to convene a meeting early in the New Year to monitor the Parish’s Charter commitments.  He suggested however that it may be beneficial if the monitoring reports against the Parish Charter could be circulated to parishes some time prior to the annual meetings, in order to enable the parishes to discuss individually their response and the principal authority’s responses against the Charter.  He also suggested that it would be helpful to receive some input/feedback from the City and County Councils on the performances of the parishes in respect of the commitments which they had made in the Charter.

Councillor Mrs Bowman indicated that she was looking forward to receiving the response from the Parish Councils and also highlighted occasions where the City Council did not receive responses from parishes to documents which had been circulated for comment.

Councillor Auld noted that it was proposed that the monitoring of the Parish Charter should be considered at the joint meeting in November/December and Parish Councils would therefore need to discuss the performance against the Charter at an earlier meeting in order to be able to respond.

Councillor Mrs Pattinson (Brampton) commented on instances which had arisen within or close to the Brampton Parish without the Parish being notified of actions which were to be taken.  She indicated that whilst the Parish Council would do their best to keep local parishioners informed of events, this was not possible if the parishes themselves were not kept informed.

It was –

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be received and the City Council’s performance against the commitments in the Charter be noted.
(2)  That it be noted that the Cumbria Association of Local Councils were to convene a meeting early in the new year to enable the parishes to monitor the Parish Council performance against the commitments made in the Charter and to provide feedback on the Monitoring Report.
8.
LOCALITY WORKING
Councillor Auld placed on record his thanks to Councillor Holland for the extremely hard work which she had carried out for the CPCA during her time as Chairman.  Councillor Holland had undoubtedly led from the front and had given a huge amount of her time to the Association and the interests of Carlisle parishes.  Councillor Auld added that he hoped he would be able to carry on the same way and commented that he was indebted to her for the help she had given him.

Councillor Auld presented a report which had been prepared by the Carlisle Parish Councils Association on Locality Working.  He informed Members that the Chairmen of all the Carlisle District Parish Councils had met on two occasions to consider proposals for progressing locality working with the concept of issue based clustering as opposed to fixed geographical clusters with a permanent infrastructure.  He added that the meetings had demonstrated the willingness of the Parish Councils to embrace the principle of locality working and to engage with the other tiers of Local Government to develop and implement the concept of issue based clustering within the district.  
Councillor Auld set out for Members the benefits which locality working would bring to the Parish Councils and identified a number of areas and issues on which the Parish Councils could initially focus their approach to locality working.  These included wind farm developments in the North East of the district, Parish Council responses to planning applications, road maintenance  within 30 mph areas, small remote and less populated parishes co-operating along the lines of the Upper Eden Community Plan Cluster, Cluster Representation on the Parish Councils Association, external support and neighbourhood forms.
Councillor Auld added that there were a number of concerns relating to conflicts of interest, pressures on Council and Officer time, impact of additional costs on the parish precept.  A fear that representation of other stakeholders could exert undue influence on the Councils, and these concerns had led the parishes to conclude that locality working based around issue based clusters to be a way to progress.  In that respect Parishes were seeking assistance from the City Council and the County Council for help in developing and facilitating the issue based method of joint working which should ultimately lead to a greater degree of community empowerment.

Councillor Auld further added that there were also concerns regarding funding in that the CIEP had funded the workshop which had been attended by the Chairs of the Carlisle District Parish Councils. The Upper Eden Community Plan Cluster had a fully resourced Project Officer to lead that grouping.  He added that whilst the parishes might want to pursue such initiatives there would be a cost which would be difficult to fund.  He did however think that it would be appropriate to review the Upper Eden Community Plan Model to see how that might be developed for smaller parishes.  He proposed that a workshop for a group of smaller parishes could be arranged to progress the  idea providing that resources could be found.  He added that in order to achieve the full benefit of such a scheme for parishes in Carlisle, it might be necessary to consider resourcing the proposal.  He added that in the meantime parishes would look at the issue of locality working and review the Community Engagement Pilots which were operating in Harraby and Longtown, in order to consider the successes and weaknesses of locality working.
Councillor Mitchelson agreed that representatives of the City Council should meet with Representatives of the Parish Councils Association to discuss the issue of locality working with a view to forming a timetable for taking the proposals forward  as outlined in the report presented by Councillor Auld, and that the City Council’s Local Plans and Conservation Manager would arrange a workshop for  groupings of smaller parishes to discuss the concept of the Upper Eden Community Plan Cluster.

RESOLVED - That the proposal be progressed as set out above and a report be submitted to the Joint Meeting of the City Council’s Executive and Parish Councils Association in June 2010, it being further noted that once the Assistant Director (Community Engagement) had been appointed to post in the new Senior Management structure, the parishes would liaise directly with the postholder on the question of Locality Working/Community Engagement.

9.
HIGHWAY MAINTENANCE
Parish Council Representatives expressed some concern regarding highway maintenance in the 30 mph claimed rights areas.  
Councillor Auld produced a copy of a document which had been published and issued in September 2009 regarding Area Maintenance Teams, which gave contact details of Officers in respect of items relating to highway maintenance.
The Clerks of the various Parish Councils represented at the meeting indicated that they had not received a copy of the document and felt that it highlighted the problems relating to communications between the Parishes and the Principal Authorities with regards to highway issues.  Councillor Auld considered that the highway steward system worked well in that defects and complaints were rectified and dealt with but there were difficulties in receiving feedback or information with regard to progress in processing the complaints/comments, which led to a degree of frustration on behalf of the Clerks and the Parishes.  
The Parish Council Representatives asked if some consideration could be given to improving the system in respect of communication and feedback to parishes.  

Councillor Mitchelson indicated that a copy of the updated document with contact numbers for roads, highway defects etc would be circulated to all Parish Clerks as soon as possible, and the City Council would also look at ways in which a mechanism for feedback on complaints/suggestions could be established.

Councillor Holland commented that the County Council and City Council were looking for efficiencies and it appeared that a significant amount has been spent on administration and wondered if that would be part of the investigations and reviews carried out under Transformation.

Councillor Mitchelson confirmed that the City Council were looking for efficiencies in all areas of its work.

RESOLVED – That a copy of the Area Maintenance Team document in respect of Parish Councils be issued to all Parish Clerks as soon as possible, and consideration be given to the establishment of a mechanism for feedback to Parish Councils on complaints/suggestions with regard to highway maintenance.

10.
AFFORDABLE HOUSING IN RURAL COMMUNITIES
Councillor Holland presented a paper prepared by the Carlisle Parish Councils Association, a copy of which had been circulated prior to the meeting.  The report set out suggestions for progressing the issue of affordable housing in rural Carlisle.

Councillor Holland commented that 18 of the 34 parishes within the Carlisle District had produced Parish plans, and whilst each of the Parish plans had identified the need for affordable housing the Housing Needs Surveys had not been updated during the past 3 years and the current District Wide Survey could not be effectively incorporated into individual Parish plans.  
Councillor Holland commented that the  majority of existing affordable housing units in rural Carlisle were concentrated in Longtown and Brampton, which between them had 20% of the rural total and she suggested that available land in the rural areas should be identified and allocated solely for affordable housing in the forthcoming consultation on issues and options.
Councillor Holland added that currently only approximately 7% of the affordable housing provision was provided in the rural areas.  The report set out a number of suggestions.  She added that discussions had been held with the Council’s Local Plans and Conservation Manager to consider how the Parish Councils Association and the City Council could work better on matters relating to the supply of affordable housing land and updating Parish plans.

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager commented that there were issues relating to provision of affordable housing in the rural areas, and whilst the solution worked well within the urban areas there were issues relating to the supply of sites for affordable housing in the rural area.  There were however some good examples and he highlighted the schemes at Burgh by Sands.
Councillor Luckley thanked the Parish Councils and Councillor Holland for the report which would provide useful information and a base for joint discussions.  She added that the City Council were currently carrying out work on bringing empty properties back into occupancy and were looking to appoint an Empty Property Officer as a further means of addressing this matter.

Councillor Auld expressed his appreciation for the work which Councillor Holland had carried out.  He noted the provision of affordable housing in Brampton and Longtown and suggested that the identification of appropriate sites was a major issue within the rural area.

Councillor Mitchelson added that the City Council had been working on a register together with the County Council of sites for affordable housing. The City Council Register contained mainly City Council land and whilst he City Council owned areas of land within the urban area it did not own large amounts of land within the rural area.
Councillor Auld added that the Parish Council in Dalston were opening two cottages which had been bequeathed to the Eden Housing Association and suggested that that was a further option for local people to write in such provision in their wills.  

Councillor Luckley also added that any information which Parishes could provide with regard to information on sites could be passed on to the City Council’s Planning/Housing Sections.

Councillor Holland further added that there had been a recent presentation by Two Castles Housing Association with regards to Housing Needs Surveys during which the Association had indicated that they would be willing to pay for such surveys in the future.  
Councillor Auld also added that he had received information with regards to availability of grants and the Local Plans and Conservation Manager indicated that he would pursue  the information which he had also received.
RESOLVED – That the report be received and the Local Plans and Conservation Manager discuss the provision of sites for affordable housing in the rural areas with Parish Council Representatives. 

11.
OPEN QUESTIONS
Councillor Kay (Hethersgill Parish Council) sought details of the Council’s policy on wind farms and whether there was any assistance available from the City Council to Parish Council’s to address the wind farm issues.

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager commented that the City Council had recently produced supplementary planning guidance to look at the issues of wind farms and the quality of landscape significance etc.  He added that it was possible to work with the parishes however, if the parishes felt compromised the City Council could pass on the contact details for planning aid which parishes could contact.  He acknowledged that there was difficulties in providing information and adequate support for sparsely populated rural areas and would consider ways in which these parishes could work together.
Clive Moth, Hethersgill Parish Council, added that there were problems for people in the North East of the district with regards to wind farms, but suggested that these were areas where they could obtain good advice.  He added however that pressure groups could swamp parishes on such issues.  Mr Moth added that the wind farm issues were significant  issues at the current time and needed to be addressed as soon as possible.  He added that it was essential that parishes joined together quickly and organise themselves,  and he asked whether the City Council could take a lead in taking this forward in terms of locality working.

Councillor Mitchelson asked Parishes to contact the Local Plans and Conservation Manager who would be able to give advice and contact information.

Councillor Hammond (Nicholforest Parish Council) added that Nicholforest had canvassed the views of the community with regards to wind farms and there had been a good response which would be reported back to the Parish Council shortly.

12.
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS
RESOLVED - The dates of the meetings between the Executive and Parish Councils Association in 2010 were agreed as Monday 14 June 2010 to be hosted by the Parish Councils Association and Monday 29 November 2010 to be hosted by the City Council.

13.
UPDATE ON SANDS DEVELOPMENT – CARLISLE RENAISSANCE


AND CITY OF CULTURE
A report updating Representatives on progress with the Sands development, Carlisle Renaissance and City of Culture was circulated for information.

14.
THANKS
Representatives of Parish Councils expressed their appreciation for the work which had been carried out on behalf of Parish Councils by Ian Dixon, Head of Democratic Services, and other Officers who had recently or were about to leave the Council and wished them well for the future.

Councillor Mitchelson added that a new Strategic Management Team for the City Council was currently being appointed and details of names and contacts etc would be circulated to Parish Council Representatives as soon as possible.

(The meeting ended at 8.15 pm).
